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1 Summary
 

This meeting will be attended by representatives from the 
Nottinghamshire Healthcare Trust who will be providing Members with an 
update on the implementation of the Trust’s plans for a social inclusion 
and wellbeing service. The proposals for this service were subject to a 
formal consultation process between November 2006 and January 2007 
and this Committee spent a significant amount of time examining the 
issues before submitting a response to the consultation. 
 
In the Committee’s final response to the Trust, Members requested that 
certain information be brought back for consideration in September. This 
report provides Members with background information on the service in 
order that the Committee can effectively scrutinise the progress made by 
the Trust. 
 
A further paper has been provided by the Trust which updates Members 
on the progress made in developing the Social Inclusion and Wellbeing 
Service.  

 
2 Matters for Consideration

 
Members are requested to consider the information contained within this 
report and to use it to inform their questioning of the Trust 
representatives. 
 
The Committee is also requested to consider any further 
recommendations they wish to make to the Trust regarding the 
implementation of the Social Inclusion and Wellbeing Service. 

 
 
 
 



 

3 Activity Undertaken by this Committee 
 
3.1 The Joint City and County Health Scrutiny Committee first considered 

the matter of a Social Inclusion and Wellbeing Service in September 
2006, prior to the launch of the formal consultation. Following a number 
of meetings where members examined issues relating to the proposals 
the Committee made an interim response to the proposals. This is 
attached as Appendix B to this report. 

 
3.2 Following the close of the consultation, the Trust returned to the 

Committee to inform Members of the public response to the consultation 
and the way in which the proposals had been adapted to incorporate the 
public view. Having considered this information, the Committee 
submitted a further response to the Trust, supporting the revised 
proposals. This is attached as Appendix C to this report. This response 
requested that the Trust return to the Committee in six months’ time to 
update Members on progress made and to provide further information. 

 
3.3 A timeline outlining the activity undertaken by this Committee on this 

subject is attached as Appendix A to this report. Files containing all 
documentation relating to this issue have been compiled by officers and 
Members can request these from the Overview and Scrutiny Teams of 
the City or County Councils if they wish to have further background 
information. 

 
4 Social Inclusion and Wellbeing Services 
 
4.1 In September 2006, a report was presented to the Nottinghamshire 

Healthcare Trust Board detailing the outcome of a review of the Day, 
Social Inclusion and Vocational Services provided by the Trust. The 
paper proposed that a Social Inclusion and Wellbeing Service should be 
developed to bring Trust services in line with national guidelines on 
supporting adults with mental health problems and to ensure that 
services were accessible to all communities. The service would be 
developed through the reconfiguration of existing services provided at 
the Broad Street Centre, Heathcote Arts, the Community Occupational 
Therapy Team (COT), Vocational Bridgebuilders and the Skills and 
Practical Activities Network (SPAN) on Foster Road. 

 
4.2 The Wellbeing and Social Inclusion Service would provide support in five 

domains: Arts and Culture; Sport and Leisure; Education; Volunteering; 
and Employment. Each domain would have a Clinical Lead and a 
Bridgebuilder and would be supported by Support Time and Recovery 
Workers. All clients would be offered opportunities based upon their 
need and ability. Some services would be provided directly by the Trust 
whilst others would be delivered by mainstream providers. A transition 
team would be operational until July 2008 to manage the process and 
support clients moving from one service to another. 

 



 

4.3 Following the public consultation, two major changes were made to the 
proposals as a result of public responses. These were: 

 
• “There will be three domains instead of five. Because of the 

connected activity and the potential to develop pathways, the 
Volunteering, Education, and Employment domains have merged 
to form the “Vocational” domain. The “Arts and Culture” domain 
remains. The “Sport and Leisure” domain has an additional 
dimension of well-being, to become the “Wellbeing, Sport and 
Leisure” domain.” 

 
• “The model retains both building bases, Broad Street/ Heathcote 

Arts and SPAN Foster Drive. It is proposed to retain all current 
buildings. Much of the discussion during consultation was about 
this topic, and a very clear message was given in relation to the 
importance of retaining “Safe Haven” for those individuals who 
would not easily move into mainstream placements. This includes 
those people using existing services, and those who may have this 
need in the future. This may be reviewed in the future. Whilst 
retaining these buildings there will be a change in their use.” 

 
4.4 Having considered the public responses to the consultation the 

Committee forwarded the following statement, together with a request for 
further information to the Board of the Nottinghamshire Healthcare Trust: 

 
 “The Joint Health Scrutiny Committee considered proposals from 

Nottinghamshire Healthcare Trust to develop a Wellbeing and Social 
Inclusion Service on 13 March 2007. The Joint Committee welcomes the 
proposals brought forward and the changes that have been made in 
response to public and patient involvement. The proposals appear to be 
in the interests of patients. The Joint Committee encourages the Trust to 
ensure the continued involvement of the public, users and partners in 
taking the proposals forward.” 

 
 The Committee’s response can be found in full as Appendix C to this 

report. 
  
5 Information Requested for this Meeting 
 
 As stated in paragraph 3.2, the Committee requested that certain 

information be provided by the Trust for Members’ consideration. This 
was as follows: 

  
a) Details of the implementation plan and progress to date; 

 
b) An overview of how the Trust’s services work together – an 

operational perspective – and how transitions will be managed; 
 

c) Information on how services are being enhanced and how the new 
domains and pathways are to work; 



 

 
d) Information on access and the use of resources such as buildings; 

 
e) Evidence of continued user involvement and the involvement of 

partners.  
 
6 Supporting Information

 
 Appendix A Outline of Activity undertaken by this Committee on the 

   Social Inclusion and Wellbeing Service 
 
 Appendix B Initial Response of this Committee to Nottinghamshire 

   Healthcare Trust’s Consultation (12 December 2006) 
 
 Appendix C Further Response of this Committee to Nottinghamshire 

   Healthcare Trust’s Consultation (13 March 2007) 
 
7 List of Background Papers Other Than Published Works or Those 
 Disclosing Exempt or Confidential Information 

 
None 

 
8 Published Documents Referred to in Compiling this Report

 
Minutes and Agenda of the Joint City and County Health Scrutiny 
Committee Meetings held on 12 September 2006, 10 October 2006, 14 
November 2006, 12 December 2006 and 13 March 2007. 
 
Barbara Cast 
Head of Overview and Scrutiny 
Nottingham City Council 
 
 

Contact Officer: Nancy Barnard 
Telephone number: 0115 915 9827 

Email address:  nancy.barnard@nottinghamcity.gov.uk 
 

 
1 August 2007 
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Outline of Activity undertaken by this Committee on the  
Social Inclusion and Wellbeing Service 

Activity Date 

Introductory Report from Nottinghamshire Healthcare 
Trust – Members agreed to examine the proposals 12 September 2006 

Presentation from the Trust – Further information 
provided on the proposals 10 October 2006 

Consideration of the formal consultation  
Information from Trust representatives, a service 
user, the Patient and Public Involvement Forum and 
Adult Services 

14 November 2006 

Further information from the Trust 
Committee agrees an initial response to the 
proposals (see appendix B) 

12 December 2006 

Consideration of the outcome of the public 
consultation 
Committee agrees a further response to the 
proposals (see appendix C) 

13 March 2007 
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Joint Health Scrutiny Committee 
12 December 2006 

 
Background and Introduction  
 
The Joint City/County Health Scrutiny Committee is pleased to provide initial 
comments on the proposals from Nottinghamshire Healthcare Trust to changes 
in the local NHS to provide a social inclusion and well-being service.  
The Joint Health Scrutiny Committee is the Overview and Scrutiny Committee 
designated responsible by Nottingham City Council and Nottinghamshire County 
Council for considering this proposal. The Chair of the Committee is Councillor 
EDW Llewellyn-Jones and the Vice-Chair is Councillor Gill Haymes. The Joint 
Committee is comprised of Members, who consider issues affecting the 
conurbation of Greater Nottingham, from the following local authorities:  
• Nottingham City Council  
• Nottinghamshire County Council  
• Ashfield District Council  
• Broxtowe Borough Council  
• Gedling Borough Council and  
• Rushcliffe Borough Council  
 
The primary aims of health overview and scrutiny are to ensure that:  

• health services reflect the views and aspirations of local communities  
• all sections of local communities have equal access to services  
• all sections of local communities have an equal chance of a successful 

outcome from services.1  
 
The aim of formally consulting an Overview and Scrutiny Committee is to 
consider:  

1. whether, as a statutory body, the Overview and Scrutiny Committee 
has been properly consulted within the consultation process;  

2. whether, in developing the proposals for service changes, the health 
body concerned has taken into account the public interest through 
appropriate patient and public involvement and consultation;  

3. whether a proposal for change is in the interests of the local health 
service.2  

 
The content of this response was agreed by the Chair and Vice-Chair of the Joint 
Committee following from the meeting of the Joint Committee on 12 December 
2006. It forms the initial comments of the Joint Committee.  

                                                 
1 substantial variations and developments of health services – a guide – CfPS 2005 
2 see1 
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Joint Health Scrutiny Committee 
 

Response  
 
The Joint Health Scrutiny Committee provides this initial response based on the 
information available to it on 11 December 2006 for consideration with the other 
responses to the consultation.  
 
The Trust is requested to provide any additional information asked for in this 
response to the Committee’s meeting of 13 February 2007.  
 
Addressing the specific aims of consulting the Joint Committee:  
 
whether, as a statutory body, the Overview and Scrutiny Committee has 
been properly consulted within the consultation process;  
 
Nottinghamshire Healthcare Trust approached the Joint Health Scrutiny 
Committee to discuss the proposals and Members are satisfied that there has 
been good dialogue between the Trust and the Joint Committee at a strategic 
level. The Trust has been forthcoming with all the information requested by the 
Joint Committee. The Joint Committee would expect to continue this relationship 
and receive further detail on the issues outlined later in this response.  
 
whether, in developing the proposals for service changes, the health body 
concerned has taken into account the public interest through appropriate 
patient and public involvement and consultation;  
 
Nottinghamshire Healthcare Trust is currently consulting patients and the public 
on the proposals for change. The Joint Health Scrutiny Committee is concerned 
that to date the consultation has caused some confusion and anxiety.  
The Joint Health Scrutiny Committee will provide further comment on this issue 
when the Nottinghamshire Healthcare Trust considers the responses to 
consultation. The Trust is invited to provide the Joint Health Scrutiny Committee 
an analysis of responses to the consultation (if available) and details as to how 
the responses will be considered as part of any decision. The Trust is also 
requested to provide the Committee with details of how service users and carers 
were involved in the development of the proposals.  
 
whether, a proposal for change is in the interests of the local health service  
 
The Joint Health Scrutiny Committee recognises and supports the ambition of 
Nottinghamshire Healthcare Trust to implement these changes. The Joint Health 
Scrutiny Committee does not believe that sufficient information is currently 
available to determine whether the changes are in the interests of patients. 
Members are concerned that the link between the proposals and the evidence 
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upon which they are based has not been clearly stated in the consultation 
documents  
 
The Joint Health Scrutiny Committee seeks further information from the Trust 
with regard to the following issues:  
 

1. Timeline for change  
The Joint Health Scrutiny Committee invites the Trust to outline a 
clear timetable for implementing the Wellbeing and Social Inclusion 
Service.  
 
2. Transition  
The Joint Health Scrutiny Committee welcomes the commitment to 
transitional support for service users but requests further detail. The 
Joint Committee invites the Trust to provide justification for the 
proposed duration that the support will be available and details as to 
the level of finance that will be available to provide it.  
  
3. Appropriate for all?  
The Joint Health Scrutiny Committee recognises that concerns have 
been expressed that the proposed service may not be appropriate for 
the needs of every patient and that there is evidence of success from 
the current service. The Joint Committee notes that evidence is 
available in support of the benefits of the proposed wellbeing and 
social inclusion service but asks what evidence Nottinghamshire 
Healthcare Trust has considered that supports or highlights the 
benefits of the current approach. The Joint Committee asks whether 
the new service will be appropriate for all and how the Trust will cater 
for those who can not engage with the new service.  
 
The Joint Health Scrutiny Committee notes that service users have 
expressed as part of the benefit of the current service, being able to 
interact with people with similar circumstances and being able to draw 
support, comfort and inspiration from them. The Joint Committee 
invites the Trust to comment on whether similar opportunities will be 
available as part of the new service.  
  
4. Liaison with Other Services  
The Joint Health Scrutiny Committee notes that there are other 
services that would be affected by this change but that little detail is 
available as to the impact on those services. The Joint Committee 
asks the Trust to provide comment on how the new well being and 
social inclusion service will operate with other existing services such 
as the Open Door Service in Beeston and Rushcliffe. (any services 
provided by Adult services?)  
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5. Patient Choice  
The Joint Health Scrutiny Committee notes that part of the national 
agenda for health and social care is patient choice and that little detail 
is provided in the proposals as to how the new service will promote 
patient choice. The Joint Committee invites the Trust to provide 
further details as to how the patient choice will operate in the new 
service and how it will link to local authority adult care departments 
and the use of direct payments and individual budgets.  

 
The Joint Health Scrutiny Committee seeks to provide further comment to the 
Trust as to whether the proposed changes are in the interests of patients 
following the close of the public consultation.  
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Joint City/ County 
Health Scrutiny Committee 

 
Proposals to Develop a Well Being and Social Inclusion service  

 
13 March 2007  

 
The Joint Health Scrutiny Committee considered proposals from 
Nottinghamshire Healthcare Trust to develop a Well Being and Social 
Inclusion Service on 13 March 2007. The Joint Committee welcomes the 
proposals brought forward and the changes that have been made in 
response to public and patient involvement. The proposals appear to be in 
the interests of patients. The Joint Committee encourages the Trust to 
ensure the continued involvement of the public, users and partners in 
taking the proposals forward, as well as this committee as set out below.  
 

The Joint Health Scrutiny Committee provided a detailed response to proposals 

in December 2006 after consideration of the proposals since September 2006 

and wishes to review progress on the development of this service. The Joint 

Committee asks the Trust to report developments in September 2007 with the 

opportunity for further updates in January/February 08 and July/September 08.  

In September 2007 the Joint Committee would welcome:  

• Details of the implementation plan and progress to date  

• An overview of how the Trusts services work together – an operational 

perspective – and how transitions will be managed  

• Information on how services are being enhanced and how the new 

domains and pathways are to work.  

• Information on access and the use of resources such as buildings  

• Evidence of continued user involvement and the involvement of 

partners  

The Joint Committee would invite the Trust to keep the Chair and Vice-Chair 

informed of any difficulties encountered as plans progress. 


